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Kearsarge Regional School Board

Minutes of the Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

March 19, 2020
	I.      Call to Order
	The Superintendent called the meeting to order at 6:31pm

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	Members recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

	PUBLIC HEARING
	Public Hearing – Appropriation for Unanticipated Funds

The hearing was opened.  The Superintendent informed members of the purpose of the hearing.

As required per NH RSA 198:20-b III, The Kearsarge Regional School Board will conduct a hearing regarding unanticipated funds of $5,160 from Eversource Energy Lighting Upgrade.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to accept the unanticipated funds of $5,160 from Eversource for an energy lighting upgrade.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  

There was a brief discussion and no public comment.

The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. Feneberg closed the hearing.

	Organizational Meeting
	A.  Election of Chair:  The Superintendent asked for nominations for Board Chair.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to nominate Ken Bartholomew as Chair.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0. 
B.  Election of Vice Chair:  Mr. Bartholomew made the motion to nominate Emilio Cancio-Bello as Vice Chair.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  

Mr. Cushing made the motion to nominate Alison Mastin.  Ms. Casey seconded. 

Vote was taken by secret ballot.  [Results were reported at the conclusion of this meeting.] 

C.  Board Appointments:

     School District Clerk – Leigh Ann Stone  
     Legal Counsel – Soule, Leslie, Kidder & Loughman  
     Auditor – Roberge & Company, PC  
     Treasurer, Nancy Barthol Ben/Alison 
     Deputy Treasurer, Doreen Salera 
Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the appointment of Soule, Leslie, Kidder and Loughman for legal counsel as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the appointment of Roberge & Company as District Auditor as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  

Mr. Cushing made the motion to appoint Nancy Barthol as District Treasurer as presented. Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to appoint Doreen Salera as Deputy District Treasurer as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0. 

Mr. Cushing made the motion to appoint Leigh Ann Stone as School District Clerk as presented. Mr. Wright seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Public and Non-Public Minutes of February 20, 2020 as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 3-0-4 [Dr. Bobruff, Ms. Casey, Ms. Mastin and Mr. Wright abstained].

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Chair:  Members engaged in a discussion of committees.  The following was decided:
Communications - Ms. Mastin and Ms. Casey
Facilities - Mr. Cushing and Mr. Cancio-Bello
Transportation - Mr. Cancio-Bello and Ms. Casey    

Finance and Audit - Mr. Bartholomew
Policy - Ms. Bates and Ms. Casey
Human Resources - Ms. Mastin
MBC Representative - Mr. Cushing
Wellness – Dr. Bobruff
Strategic Planning – Dr. Bobruff
Members shared many positive stories they heard from parents, teachers and community members about our district’s readiness for remote learning.  Members commended administration for all the thinking that went into the different aspects involved from WiFi parking hot spots at the SAU to the breakfast and lunch programs, not to mention the remote learning itself.  Mr. Bartholomew wished to publicly thank Jerry Frew for coming to the Board many years ago to introduce Blizzard Bags.  There has been a decade of experience with the process going from paper to remote access.  As technology improved, so did the Blizzard Bags; it did not remain static.  This experience will not stay static either, it will improve.  Mr. Bartholomew stated he was very pleased with the remote learning start-up and felt it “shows our best face to the community”.

Individual members shared some positive stories about our district regarding this transition to remote learning.  Ms. Mastin stated there was very positive feedback on Facebook from parents and the community.  Ms. Casey also shared positive feedback, but still expressed concern for the services for the Gateway students.
Superintendent:  Mr. Feneberg thanked Mr. Bartholomew and members for their kind words and everyone’s comments as well.  The Superintendent felt what we have accomplished in this short period of time is very close to phenomenal.  The Superintendent stated that every child has the ability to be online.  Local carriers have offered free service.  There has not been a minute gone by where teachers, students and administrators have not learned and helped.  The Superintendent stated he has received many unsolicited parent comments which points to a general atmosphere of satisfaction and pride.  Mr. Feneberg also commended principals and teachers for the accomplishment of the same goal even though they may have different approaches.
Mr. Bessette is working hard to keep parents and the community informed.  He is using every means of communication to include press releases, Blackboard and email to communicate and answer questions.  A helpline has been introduced for technology to report and fix any problems with devices.  
When asked how long we may be out of school, the Superintendent stated the Commissioner expects that this could go out until mid-May. 
Discussion Out of Order:  [Principal Comments on Remote Learning]

Each building principal shared their comments about the roll out of the remote learning yesterday and highlights follow.

Mr. Bennett felt staff and students have done a tremendous job turning this situation into success.  Staff hand-delivered Chromebooks to ensure all students had one.  There have been ‘Zoom’ conversations at the end of each day and many people are stepping forward to share their expertise.  This has also given us great insight into different types of learning.  
Mr. Paterson reported things have gone amazing well.  The middle school has set up a ‘one stop shopping’ for parents on the website.  The middle school handed out 210 devices and musical instruments for students.  The first day’s attendance was 90%.  Virtual classroom meetings have been set up twice daily to touch base with students.  Students have had the opportunity to stay connected one-to-one with teachers.  Our teachers have been very creative in keeping students connected: a virtual talent show will take place next week, as an example.  Discussion are ongoing about the best way to delivery specialized instruction to students with IEPs and 504s.  There have certainly been challenges, but a good foundation has been laid and Mr. Paterson looks forward to where this will take us.  
Bradford Principal Chouinard felt the effort at Bradford has been incredible and is the direct result of teacher collaboration.  He felt teachers would say they have had more professional growth than any other time in their careers. Specialized services will begin on Monday, March 23rd.  Mr. Chouinard also wished to thank our custodians working behind the scenes disinfecting and deep cleaning.  The entire staff has maintained very positive attitudes.  
Ms. Collins, New London Elementary Principal, echoed Mr. Chouinard’s sentiments.  She felt the commitment dedicated to this community and school is unbelievable.  This is a learning curve for all of us.  Ninety-seven percent of materials and Chromebooks have been given to parents

Ms. Downing stated Sutton Elementary has distributed about fifty percent of its Chromebooks so far and have handed out more today.  She also commented on professional growth, interaction with students and the new digital environment.  
Dr. Stokes also echoed the comments from the other principals.  He noted Warner is getting help from TDS for connectivity.  Simonds is also working closely with The Local Restaurant providing lunches until the district program is in place.  He noted there is a balance of academic work and social connections with students; they are working to find that balance. 
Ms. Barbra Turner, IT Director, stated how much she and her staff appreciated the help from all the staff in the schools, particularly the middle school.  She stated she could not adequately convey her appreciation.  Parents can email help@kearsarge.org  to get device issues resolved.  

Mr. Bartholomew commented that the technological backbone has made remote learning strong.

Mr. Fleury, Facilities Director, shared the efforts of the custodial staff in all buildings: all surfaces have been disinfected, deep cleaning is taking place and rooms will be locked to minimize activity.  
Mr. Bartholomew briefly reported on an Executive Order, regarding the use of recordings and live sessions.  It is anticipated rules will be loosened up a little.  
Mr. Bartholomew reminded members and attendees that technology use may impact equity, for example, the ability to print, photograph and scan.  He asked that administration keep this in mind and help students navigate if needed.  
The Superintendent presented resignations, retirements and a request for a leave of absence.

 Mr. Cushing made the motion to accept the resignation of Robert Bennett, KRHS Principal, with thanks and regret, as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to accept the retirement of Linda Boucher, Literacy Specialist as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
The Superintendent requested Board approval for a request for a leave of absence for Betsy Parrish, KRMS Health teacher.  She has an exciting opportunity to participate in an educational policy and management program at Harvard University for the academic year 2020-2021.  She will return the following year.  This request is without pay and benefits.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the leave of absence request for Betsy Parrish as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Assistant Superintendent: Mr. Bessette reported it’s been a busy few days, but he is very proud of teachers and principals for their work ensuring remote learning addresses the preservation of academic learning, but also keeping social connections in meaningful ways.  He noted there is room to grow and wondering things to yet achieve.  Remote learning will get better and the relationship with kids is at the forefront.  

Business Administrator:  Mr. LeBoeuf presented the estimated fund balance.

	VI.     Public Comment
	None

	VII.   Nominations/
          Resignations/

          Retirement
	[Heard during the Superintendent Report.]


	
	

	VIII.  New Business                  
	A.  2020-2021 Proposed School Board Meeting  Calendar:  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve the proposed 2020-2021 School Board Meeting Calendar as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  
B.  RFP Engineering Study:  Mr. Fleury updated members on the study for PSAs at KRMS.  The problem will be fixed, but they are also looking to find the source.  Mr. Cancio-Bello stated he is researching the history of the land.  The repair should be handled within the budget.  
C.  Transformer Replacement:  Mr. Fleury updated members on the transformer replacement at the high school.  He presented a sole source purchase recommendation for Eversource.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to accept the sole source purchase recommendation for Eversource for the high school transformer as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  There was a brief discussion.  Mr. Wright received clarification from Mr. Fleury about the need for 750 KVA rather than what was previously used.  He stated at one time the high school was using electric heat.  This is not a budgeted item, however, is necessary.  This is a lease and Eversource will dispose of the existing transformer.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  
Mr. Fleury presented a budget transfer for approval.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the transfer request from fuel to capital improvement as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Discussion Out of Order:  [It was noted the Board had signed the MS-22.]  
E.  Food Service Contract:  Mr. LeBoeuf presented the contract for the food service contract for 20-21. Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the food service contract with Café Services in the amount of $595,042 for the 20-21 as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0. 

	X.      Board Committee Reports
	Facilities: The minutes of 3/4/20 had been previously distributed.  Mr. Cancio-Bello updated members regarding the transformer and the water issue at the middle school.  The committee also reviewed a conceptual renovation at the high school for the ‘L’ wing.  It should create a lot of vocational space.  Mr. Feneberg also stated a ‘Zoom’ meeting will take place next week to discuss the vision and needs and receive input from teachers about what they see as necessary.  Mr. LeBoeuf responded to a question from Ms. Mastin stating we spend about $70K for transportation to CRTC. 
Mr. Cancio-Bello also updated members regarding the purchase of a property adjacent to the high school of 55 acres.  There was consensus to explore this possible opportunity.  
Mr. Cancio-Bello also informed members of the possible purchase of the Masonic Temple next to Simonds School.  They are willing to work with the district for a lease with an option to buy.  Mr. Feneberg noted there has been discussion about a site for a preschool in the southern part of the district.  The building is approximately $3,000 square feet.  The central room has a large kitchen and two bathrooms.  The foundation is granite and very solid.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to move forward with discussion on the acquisition of the Masonic Temple.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 9-0-0 [Chair voted]. 
Communications:  This discussion was deferred.  
Discussions Out of Order:  The Superintendent briefly explained the timeline for the high school principal search.  The significant change is the virtual format for interviewing.  Applications are coming in slowly which is not surprising given the COVID-19 situation.  
The clerk reported that vote for Vice Chair was 5-4 in favor of Ms. Mastin.

	XI.    Non-Public 

         Session
	There was no Non-Public Session.

	XIII. Adjourn
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to adjourn at 8:32pm.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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